
BEN AVON BOROUGH 
Council Meeting 
February 16, 2021 
Minutes 
 
 
The Borough of Ben Avon  Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, February 16, 2021, 
virtually and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. President Jennifer 
Bett presided and opened the meeting at 7:03 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
 
IN ATTENDANCE 
Jennifer Bett, Henry Casale, Megan Dolan, Ken Opipery, Kara Roggenkamp, David Stoeckle, Rick 
Wagner 
 
OTHERS PRESENT 
Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb, Solicitor Anne Sweeney, Chief Joe Hanny, Jim Rupert (Ben Avon 
Volunteer Fire Company), Catherine Houska (JPC), Chris Cieslak (JPC), Borough Secretary Terrie 
Patsch 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
Sara Ponsoll, 54 Forest Avenue 
Ms. Ponsoll had a request for allowances in street parking during the inclement weather. 
 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report  
Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb reported the application to Local Government Academy for a summer 
intern was submitted, and initial conversations with representatives of that organization were positive. 
The job details will be posted with LGA for applicants to review and choose their area of interest. 
 
Police Report – See Attachment A 
Chief Hanny reported another quiet month with 41 calls.  He reminds residents to lock cars and remove 
any valuables to deter theft. 
 
Fire Department – See Attachment B 
 
Solicitor’s Report – no report given 
 
Joint Planning Commission  
Ms. Cieslak stated the new officers and members of the Joint Planning Commission will begin their work 
on outdated ordinances and she will share upcoming plans with council once the list is finalized.   
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Motion: Mr. Casale; Second: Mr. Wagner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to approve the 
minutes of the January 21, 2021 council meeting as presented. 
 



Motion: Mr. Stoeckle; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to approve the 
minutes of the February 2, 2021 council meeting as presented. 
 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue & Expense Report 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by voice vote to approve the Revenue and 
Expense report with the changes Mr. Opipery outlined at this meeting. 
 
 
ACCOUNTS PAYABLE 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Wagner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to approve the 
Accounts Payable as presented in the amount of $33,105.62. 
 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Committee 
Mr. Wagner reported the Centennial Committee met again and reviewed plans for information and 
surveys that can be uploaded on the website to engage residents in the renovation process and assist with 
future fundraising. He also spoke to a representative of The Citizen and shared the ongoing progress of 
the committee. Mr. Wagner noted Ms. Cieslak was instrumental in assisting with two grant applications 
recently, one submitted to the Avon Club and another for a Community Infrastructure and Tourism Fund 
Grant with Allegheny County. As a requirement of the CITF grant Resolution 2021-02 was presented to 
council to approve the submission of the grant application. 
 
Motion: Mr. Wagner; Second: Mr. Stoeckle; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to formally 
approve the submission of the CITF grant application. 
 
Mr. Wagner also planned to meet with Ms. Roggenkamp to outline the Borough’s goals prior to meeting 
with Kilbuck Township on the plans to upgrade the facilities at Avon Park using donated funds. 
 
Mr. Wagner and Borough Secretary Terrie Patsch recently met with a representative from GovPilot, a 
software company providing services to enhance the coordination and tracking of functions in the 
administrative office. He plans to assess the interest of other COG members to see if resource sharing 
would reduce the expense for the individual municipalities. 
 
 
Public Affairs/Communications 
Mrs. Bett reported she is working on creating the Centennial page for the borough website. Ms. 
Roggenkamp also requested to add a page for information on the borough climate action plan. 
 
Borough COVID cases: 567 tested; 92 confirmed cases; 0 deaths. 
 
 
Public Safety/Code Enforcement  
Mr. Stoeckle stated there were no code enforcement updates at this time.  
 
In Chief Tom Maletick’s absence, Jim Rupert, VFD member, asked Council the status of their most 
recent request for a truck purchase. He stated that today two people were injured at the fire house while 
changing a tire on the ladder truck and were taken by ambulance due to a corroded front wheel. Mr. 
Rupert estimates the expense in the $4000-5000 range to replace the rusted rim and tire and questioned 



putting that amount of money to a piece of equipment that will be retired in the next 18 months. Both Mr. 
Rupert and Chief Maletick traveled to, inspected a potential truck replacement, and asked that it be put on 
hold pending approval by Council. Mr. Rupert would like Council to take a vote immediately to approve 
their expenditure of capital funds to purchase the truck and assume the cost of renovations to the hall 
(needed in order for the new truck to fit in the building, as the current door and roof trusses are too low) 
pending Gateway engineer’s review of the structure changes.  
  
Mrs. Bett stated that it is in the best interest of all parties before beginning this process, to have council 
address several legal items to enable all parties to be clear on their responsibilities. Both a lease for the 
Fire Company and an updated Service Agreement are in the process of review by the Borough Solicitor 
and should be available shortly for submission to the Fire Department. Although there are no funds 
exchanged in regards of the lease, the Fire Department is a tenant of the Borough and must be aware of 
the legal aspects of housing in that property as a separate 501c3 entity. Once these documents have been 
reviewed, and the reports and financial documents have been submitted showing the fire department’s 
financial viability, Council can consider moving forward on the process of the hall renovations. Mr. 
Rupert stated that any truck that has been researched and viable to replace the ladder truck would require 
the hall renovations. Mr. Opipery confirmed that Gateway has visited the site and made an initial review 
of the structural drawings and calculations, for which the Borough has been billed just under $1000. 
Going forward with this process would require new fee proposal from Gateway engineers to prepare 
sealed construction documents and associated engineering work, as the drawings provided by the Fire 
Department were not prepared by a licensed structural engineer. Mrs. Bett stated once the construction 
documents are completed, the project would need to comply with municipal procurement code including 
advertising for bids if the estimated cost exceeds $21,300 it will be considered for the bidding process if 
over $21,300. 
  
Mr. Casale and Solicitor Sweeney both asked for clarification on what the Fire Department is asking of 
the Borough. Mr. Rupert explained the Fire Department is covering all cost of the fire truck – with both 
the capital reserve funds provided by the borough (from the Kilbuck contract) and the balance through a 
low interest loan through the state which has yet to be applied for. The Fire Department requests that the 
modifications to the fire hall be paid by the Borough, including any engineering and solicitor’s fees.  
  
Mr. Rupert stated that once the approval is given for the replacement truck purchase, the dealer would 
require 30-40 days or more to prepare the truck for delivery. At that time, if the Fire Hall renovations are 
not complete the Fire Department was not clear where the truck would be housed. With that in mind, 
Council members agreed that the tire repair and replacement should be completed as soon as possible 
regardless of the timeline of the truck search as it has been made clear by the Chief that the ladder truck is 
an integral piece of equipment for the response team. 
  
Assistant Chief Otstot asked for improved communications on this matter going forward. His concern is 
with the safety of the crew and residents. Mrs. Roggenkamp asked about the financial statements that are 
to be provided to the borough as set forth in the current service agreement. Mr. Otstot stated he would 
discuss these with the current treasurer. Mr. Opipery confirmed that it is important for the council to see 
all documents that would attest to the financial viability of the organization prior to making this decision, 
at which time Mr. Otstot said he would talk to Mr. Buckman and provide those documents. 
 
 
Public Works  
Mr. Opipery reported that Public Works staff has been working to keep the streets of the borough clear as 
the region has experienced an abundance of snow this winter, however he asked that through the website 
and social media residents be reminded not to blow or push snow out onto the road as noted in Ordinance 
666. 



 
At this time, the hiring of a third Public Works employee is on hold pending completion in training the 
most recently hired Public Works employee.  
 
QV COG 
Mr. Wagner reported the waste and recycling contract is making progress and a consultant hired by the 
COG is doing a great job on the initial review.  A formal draft of the RFP will be forthcoming. 
 
Mr. Wagner stated PRC offers a traveling glass bin as in past years, and council was asked about their 
interest in participating and sharing the expense. The cost for each date of operation would be $1100.00, 
and PRC and the COG are requesting each borough pay for one date. Mr. Wagner is asking council for 
their input on the interest for the borough. 
 
Mr. Wagner also stated that the second phase of the Route 65 Corridor Study began with an interactive 
Zoom presentation this past week. Representatives from Michael Baker and Carnegie Mellon University 
asked participants for their thoughts for specific recommendations. 
 
Mr. Wagner reported there is also a COG meeting tomorrow, February 17 with a speaker from 
CONNECT Pittsburgh on the agenda. The topic for discussion is how to improve communications 
between municipalities and their fire departments. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS – there was no new business 
 
 
OLD BUSINESS – there was no old business 
 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Stoeckle; Motion Carried to adjourn to Executive Session at 8:57 
p.m. to discuss contract and lease issues. 
 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Wagner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to leave 
Executive Session at 9:47 p.m. 
 
 
There was no further business to discuss. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
Motion: Mr. Wagner; Second: Mr. Stoeckle; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to adjourn the 
meeting at 9:47 p.m. 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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